
1964: King Report Published

1964 saw publication of the landmark “King Report.” Known formally 
as Automation and the Library of Congress, a survey sponsored by the 
Council on Library Resources, Inc., the report endorsed the benefits and 
feasibility of automation in the Library of Congress—and perhaps of a na-
tional system of interlinked research libraries. The seven-member survey 
team, chaired by Gilbert W. King, comprised experts in the application of 
computers, mathematics, operations research, and human engineering to 
data processing systems. The study was supported by a $100,000 CLR 
grant made in FY 1961. 

“The report visualizes a future day when automation of the Library of 
Congress can provide benefits in which all libraries electing to use its ser-
vices may participate, and of which library users even at great distances 
will be the ultimate beneficiaries,” noted CLR’s 8th Annual Report. 

Nearly simultaneous with the report’s issue was a breakthrough that 
promised further advances: the ability of the computer to overcome limita-
tions on fonts and symbols that had characterized the punched-card tech-
nique for processing bibliographic information. This is described further 
on pp. 10-11 of CLR’s 7th Annual Report, a copy of which follows.

Because of this grant’s duration, excerpts from three annual reports are 
provided here. At right is background from CLR’s 5th Annual Report, 
ending June 30, 1961, the year the $100,000 grant was made. The next 
page presents an excerpt from the 7th Annual Report, ending June 30, 
1963. The remaining pages excerpt from the 8th Annual Report, ending 
June 30, 1964.

https://archive.org/details/automationlibrar00king/mode/2up
https://archive.org/details/automationlibrar00king/mode/2up


The following excerpt, from CLR’s 7th Annual Report, addresses the 
impact of the Medlars project, led by the National Library of Medicine, on 
the computer processing of bibliographic information. A few years earlier, 
NLM had mechanized the production of printer’s copy for the Index Medi-
cus using tape-operated typewriters, machine-sorted punch cards, and a 
“sequential” camera that expedited publication.



The following excerpt is from the CLR 8th Annual Report for the 
year ending June 30, 1964.



From CLR 8th Annual Report, for the year ending June 30, 1964: 




